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Abstract- As a consensus network, Bitcoin enables new 
payment systems and money that are entirely digital 
or can be interpreted as a virtual currency that uses 
open source user-to-peer network systems for 
purchasing and sourcing management. It offers easier 
way of payment without the need for a bank account, 
credit card or intermediary. Bitcoin is cash stored in a 
computer that can be used to replace cash in an online 
sale transaction. Therefore, this study aims to 
investigate how to maximize the opportunities that 
allow Bitcoin in contributing for Indonesia tax 
revenue and also, the respond to the growing issues of 
virtual money transactions in the world. This study 
uses Literature study method based on some previous 
research and scientific journals that discuss about 
Bitcoin as a means of payment in sale and purchase 
transactions. The results of this study Bitcoin 
transaction tax still needs to be addressed is the 
absence of Legal Basis and legislation on legality of 
Bitcoin as a recognized payment instrument in 
Indonesia. This study can helps the Indonesian 
governments for creating a guidelines to adjust the 
regulation of virtual transactions for purchasing 
management, which have already been created and 
implemented in other countries and have a positive 
impact on the country's economy in addition to being 
one of the sources of increasing state tax revenues. 
Keywords- Tax revenue, Bitcoin, Purchasing 
management, tax transaction, virtual payment 
instruments.   
1. INTRODUCTION 

The concept of forming Bitcoin is a cryptographic 
(crypto-currency) virtual currency which is very 
possible to continue to develop in the future [1]. In 
this crypto-currency concept, it is truly identical 
with the legal terms of the exchange, which is 
unique, not easily damaged, and agreed upon 
together. So, it can be a medium of exchange in the 
international community [2]. However, the legality 
of Bitcoin as a virtual currency is still a debate in 
various countries, including Indonesia [3]. In 2014, 
through a Bank Indonesia press release, it was 

stated that Bitcoin and other virtual currencies were 
not legal currencies or payment instruments in 
Indonesia. This statement does not explicitly 
prohibit the use of Bitcoin. Only all risks related to 
the ownership or use of Bitcoin become their own 
responsibility because they do not get legal 
protection from the state. Bank Indonesia as the 
agent of the payment system authority divides 2 
types of payment system instruments namely cash 
and non-cash. The instrument of cash payment in 
the form of banknotes as a payment transaction tool 
has many limitations so that it can no longer meet 
the needs of today's society [4]. At present the 
tendency of transactions using non-cash payment 
instruments has become an urgent need for the 
community. The role of a teller in a bank has begun 
to be replaced by machines such as ATMs and 
EDCs. Bank Indonesia divides 5 types of non-cash 
payment instruments, namely cards, checks, 
demand deposits, debit notes and electronic money. 
Of course from the five types of payment 
instruments, electronic money is the most needed 
option at this time. However, electronic money 
which is currently circulating is issued by each 
publishing institution using different infrastructure, 
according to the characteristics of its consumers. 
On the other side, the development of e-commerce 
has also encouraged the development of payment 
tools from those originally cash based instruments 
(cash payment instruments) to which new payment 
instruments are being added which are known to be 
non-cash based instruments where non cash based 
instruments have developed so that it was no longer 
paper based but also paperless [5]. One of the 
paperless payment tools that developed recently is 
virtual money. 
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2. MONEY AND ITS DEVELOPMENT AS 

FINANCIAL TRANSACTIONS 

Money in traditional economics is defined as a 
generally acceptable medium of exchange, the 
medium of exchange itself can be anything as long 
as it is generally accepted or the community is in 
the process of exchanging goods and services [6; 7; 
8]. 
2.1. Electronic Money 
[in 9] defines the electronic money is a payment 
instrument that meets the following elements: (i) 
published on the basis of the value of money 
deposited in advance by the holder to the issuer. (ii) 
The value of money is stored electronically in a 
media such as a server or chip; (iii) used as a means 
of payment to traders who are not issuers of the 
electronic money. (iv) the value of electronic 
money deposited by the holder and managed by the 
issuer is not a deposit as referred to in the law 
governing banking. 
2.2. Cryptocurrency 
This type of digital payment (virtual currency) 
consists of 2 types, the first virtual currency in the 
form of digital money such as money used in video 
game applications, Telkomsel cash, XL cash, 
Indosat Dompetku, and several other digital 
payment instruments. This type of virtual currency 
is centralized, regulated and managed by an 
institution or company [8; 10]. The second is virtual 
currency that uses cryptographic technology or 
known as cryptocurrency where for each data 
transaction will be encoded using certain 
cryptographic algorithms [11]. For now, Bitcoin is 
the first cryptocurrency that has been widely 
applied and widely used, even now there are many 
other types of cryptocurrency that have developed 
from the Bitcoin protocol. 
2.3. Bitcoin Technology 
The basic concept of Bitcoin is to make a 
decentralized authority transaction system without 
any third party that can verify by using the concept 
of digital signatures in each transaction [10]. 
Electronic coins are a transact-able nominal value, 
where digital coins are a connected digital signature 
circuit. For each banking transaction in general, 
access to customer information is certainly limited. 
Whereas when using Bitcoin technology, every 
transaction can be seen by all people who are 
members of the Bitcoin network, this information 
access is still anonymous because it is not known 
who the owner is [10]. 
 

2.4 Purchasing management 

The purchasing profession today includes four sub-
functions over those different levels: ordering, 
negotiating, sourcing, and supply chain 
management in terms of synchronizing material 
flows. 
•  Ordering includes mainly the administrative side 
of purchasing in the form of expediting orders. This 
is a purely operational activity. 
•  Negotiating deals with selecting the 
economically most feasible supplier(s) from the list 
of approved vendors; while 
•  Sourcing involves the purchasing function in 
procurement decisions prior to the decision of 
approved list. Purchasing is considered strategic 
from that point. 
•  Supply chain management broadens the scope of 
purchasing by taking responsibility for 
synchronizing inbound material flows with the rest 
of company’s operations. 
 
3. RESEARCH METHODOLOGY 

This research includes the type of literature study 
research by looking for references to theories and 
scientific journals that are relevant to the case or 
problem found. The theoretical references obtained 
by the study of literature studies serve as the basic 
foundation and the main tool in conducting 
research. This study uses the literature study 
analysis based on several previous studies and 
scientific journals that discuss Bitcoin as a payment 
instrument in buying and selling transactions. This 
study aims to see the potential of tax revenue 
from Bitcoin transactions, because in various 
countries that have applied tax levies on Virtual 
currency has been proven to be able to increase 
the country's income and to respond to growing 
issues regarding virtual money transactions in the 
world. 

4. Results and discussion 

4.1. Potential Tax Revenue from 
Bitcoin Transactions 
Bitcoin experienced rapid development since it was 
first discovered by an individual or a mysterious 
group named Satoshi Nakamoto. The background 
to the preparation of bitcoin is to eliminate the need 
for a central control party that controls the entire 
financial system. The use of bitcoin in commercial 
transactions continues to increase. There are around 
200,000 (two hundred thousand) users of virtual 
currencies in Indonesia with a total transaction of 
Rp. 4,000,000,000 (four billion rupiahs) per day in 
Indonesia [7]. Recognition of the use of bitcoin 
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directly can provide convenience and benefits for 
Indonesia, other feedback that may be obtained by 
the Indonesian government when recognizing 
bitcoin as a legitimate means of payment is that 
Indonesia can collect taxes on bitcoin service 
provider companies where tax is one income largest 
country. As explained above, the existence of 
bitcoin does not only occur in Indonesia but also 
occurs in Singapore. The Singapore Government 
has given recognition of the use of bitcoin in its 
country through the Monetary Authority of 
Singapore (MAS) in March 2014 which states that 
virtual payment instruments will be considered as 
service providers that will be subject to GST 
(Goods and Services Tax). The regulation states 
that: "Businesses that choose to accept virtual 
currencies as Bitcoins for their remuneration or 
revenue are subject to normal income tax rules. 
They will be taxed on the income derived from or 
received in Singapore. Tax deductions will be 
allowed, where permissible, under our tax laws."[6] 
From the statement above it can be seen that all 
forms of trading that receive virtual money such as 
Bitcoin as a payment instrument will be taxed on 
income earned or obtained in Singapore as 
stipulated in the Singapore Tax Law All physical 
goods supplied through the Internet and carried out 
in Singapore subject to a GST or 7% transaction tax 
on the benefits of the item. The Singapore 
government has given recognition to bitcoin which 
this also directly gives an impact in the form of 
legal protection obtained by bitcoin users and 
bitcoin exchange service providers in Singapore. 
Correspondingly, the Singapore government can 
also control bitcoin users and can minimize any 
risks that might occur outside the bitcoin protocol. 
4.2. Bitcoins as a legal payment 
instrument in Indonesia 
Bitcoin has grown rapidly since it was created in 
2009 by an individual or a mysterious group with 
the pseudonym Satoshi Nakamoto, the bitcoin 
exchange rate also surged up as the demand was 
high. Bitcoin emerged due to the effects of the 
Great Recession and the financial crisis that 
occurred in 2008, bitcoin is a reaction to the 
financial revolution that has occurred over the past 
20 years. As is known bitcoin is a payment tool that 
uses peer-to-peer networks that are commonly used 
by programmers. Bitcoin uses a peer-to-peer 
network or file-sharing service because we can 
share bitcoin files with fellow users with computer 
network media. The concept behind bitcoin is to cut 
the costs used to pay brokers needed in 
conventional sale and purchase transactions, so that 

by cutting the cost of these brokers the seller can 
offer the goods cheaper. The main core of bitcoin is 
a general ledger (global ledger) or balance sheet 
(balance sheet), called blockchain. This general 
ledger records all transactions carried out using 
bitcoin, since bitcoin is mined all transactions are 
recorded, so this is what makes bitcoin not easily 
falsified. Bitcoin elements are the presence of peer-
to-peer networks, blocks, blockchain and miners. 
The peer-to-peer network in bitcoin allows users to 
transfer a number of bitcoin values, these 
transactions are stored in files called blocks, these 
blocks will intertwine with each other to form block 
chains called blockchain, and miners solve complex 
mathematical formulas to prove ownership of 
bitcoin. 
4.3. Development of electronic 
payment systems in Indonesia 
Electronic payment systems have a great variety of 
terms such as: digital currency, digital money, 
digital cash, virtual currency, virtual money, virtual 
cash, e-money, e-cash, cryptocurrency [12]. The 
absence of standardization of terms results in a lot 
of errors in interpreting. But basically a 
fundamental conclusion can be drawn that relates to 
an understanding of the concept of electronic 
money, first electronic money that has 
characteristics as access to accounts at banks and 
third party service providers, electronic money 
services are thus known as access products [13]. 
And electronic money that has the characteristics as 
a store value, the type of store value electronic 
money is like a currency or money used daily by 
the public. The discussion on the research will be 
more focused on electronic payment instruments in 
this case namely electronic money as mentioned by 
Bank Indonesia, the amount of electronic money 
has become more and more diverse, not only the 
banking sector that issued electronic money 
products, so cellular players also took out the 
product electronic money. As can be seen in the 
table below, various electronic money products that 
are quite widely used in Indonesia. 

5. CONCLUSION 

The position of Bitcoin that is still in the gray area 
causes the Indonesian Government to provide legal 
certainty to the phenomenon of Bitcoin that occurs 
in the community, which there are two options 
related to actions that can be carried out by the 
government for the purchasing management. The 
first option is to give recognition, and the other 
option is to give a statement that the use of Bitcoin 
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in Indonesia is illegal. As explained above, the 
existence of Bitcoin does not only occur in 
Indonesia but also occurs in Singapore in other 
developed countries. Recognition of the use of 
Bitcoin directly can provide convenience and 
benefits for Indonesia, other feedback that may be 
obtained by the Indonesian government when 
recognizing Bitcoin as a legitimate means of 
payment is that Indonesia can collect taxes on 
Bitcoin service provider companies where tax is 
one income largest country [14- 18]. As a new 
financial transaction system, crypto-currency using 
Bitcoin is a relatively new technology and needs 
further study. There are still many aspects in the 
banking world that need to be studied, the banking 
system is a complicated system with lots of 
financial control parameters. The absence of 
standardized payment system protocols in 
Indonesia, making third parties (banks and non-
banks) make their respective payment infrastructure. 
After reviewing several electronic money in 
Indonesia, the results of the comparison between 
electronic money technology that uses store value 
and access product concepts with electronic money 
are obtained using the Bitcoin protocol standard. 
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